                              Town of Stanford   Master Plan Committee
                                Minutes of Meeting May 4, 2010
Attendees:

 Thomas Angell
  Spencer Hall

 Carol Hanlon
  Conrad Levenson

John Royall
     Jan Weido

  Robert Butts 
Steve Gotovitch
Absent:
  Sten Wilson

  Eric Rosenfeld
Gary Lovett
Also Attending:  Bill Bogle, Stanford Town Attorney
The meeting was called to order at 7:35 PM.
The conversation among Committee members and Bill Bogle represent 

important legal issues which need to clearly be understood .To that end, that portion of this meeting is transcribed mostly as a dialog and is an accurate representation of the discussions as recorded. 
Carol Hanlon:  Bill Bogle has been invited to address some of the current issues with the Committee which started off with the rfp and some of the issue which Bill had with the rfp. The first time around we corrected it; Bill had asked that we put in an hourly wage and delete the negotiation clause which we did. The second response received from Bill talked about the terminology for the rfp and the differences between the terms ‘comprehensive plan’ and ‘master plan’. What exactly do we want to do, are we updating the current master plan, are we revising it, what laws are we going to follow, are we going to use town law 272a.  Because there were several different resolutions passed by the Town Board and the charter we were given when we were formed in March, it was very unclear what the committee was going to be called and what exactly what it was going to be working on. We invited Bill here to address some of those issues so we would have a clearer idea in going forward to the Town Board next week.
Bill Bogle:  Master Plan, Comprehensive Plan,what are the differences,what do you want to accomplish.

The term Comprehensive Plan  has been around since 1930’s in town law but it was always designed as something the town would adopt as a future statement of what they wanted the town to be and how the town law would be shaped in terms of zoning and planning in order to be in harmony with the Comprehensive Plan. The tern Comprehensive Plan has most recently been codified in town law 272a which has a very specific way of how you put it in place, how you maintain it. For a much longer time there has been the concept of the Master Plan which is essentially the same thought process. Some planners would say a Master Plan would be for some part of the development of a part or parcel for land use. The clearest example is that Dutchess County Planning Department says it doesn’t see any difference between the term Master Plan and Comprehensive Plan and it doesn’t matter to them which you use. Terms have been used interchangeably. When no matter what you call ‘the plan’ becomes out of date you then have to adopt a new plan and change the zoning laws too. If you haven’t already adopted a Master Plan it could be a lengthy and costly process because you have to gather information, find out what people want and go through SEQRA process . The planning board of town of Stanford in 1980 adopted a “Plan for Environmentally Sound Growth”. At that time the planning board had the power to develop a plan. Now the town board can either do it itself, designate a group of people , form an ad hoc committee or hand it to the Planning Board to do it. Many towns have looked at what they have done in the past. The first analysis should be: where are we now?what have we done in the past 30 years? do we have a plan? The first recommendation of  Dutchess County Planning is: How does that plan fit?  Because the first charge of the committee is:do there need to be any changes? If it is adopted under 272a you are mandated and required to set a time to review it at specific timeframe. Which is why many towns chose not to use 272a. 272a is completely permissive. Whenever there is any challenge to any of the zoning or planning requirements, the first question is “is the change consistent with the Master Plan or Comprehensive Plan”. If it isn’t, it isn’t valid. Dutchess County Planning Department says:”how are you going to get master plan work done and how are you going to adopt it’. These are 2 separate steps. You can create the best plan but you’ve only done half the job at most .The implementation of the adopted plan is what the  County suggested a hard look at. What have you done so far and see whether it fits or not. The benefits to doing that update or scoping is you may be able to save significant dollars by just doing an update, an amendment to the existing plan and a SEQRA .SEQRA may permit you, based on your review, to give a neg dec rather than having  to do an EIS which involves a lot of work with the planner. Depending on your scope of work you may have to do  an EIS anyway but you may not know that until you get into the plan itself depending on the size of the work.
From there it depends on how you adopt it: under 272a or not. Even though  

Pine Plains adopted a new plan they didn’t have to use 272a as it’s not required.

Tom Angell: If we don’t use 272a  is there any other statute or framework to use. Bill  Bogle:   You have to follow municipal home rule through a resolution, even if you don’t use 272a. The standpoint really is the issue of format and the substance of what you’re doing being separate. 
Carol Hanlon : If the Town Board made a statement that every 5 yrs it should be reviewed what would be the issue with that?
 Bill Bogle: If you say 5 years , then you have to do this all again in 5 years. If you don’t use 272a, it would be up to Town Board to decide when they want to review it again. I would equate it with doing a total reassessment of the plan and the same expense involved with that.

Carol Hanlon :  The issue here for us is that we were given the mission only to do the Master Plan or Comprehensive Plan so it’s going to be a 3 step process. We are just focusing on the 1980 Plan we were given and all the other documents surrounding it.
Bill Bogle :The issue of terminology is something everyone  has been wrangling with the past several months just from the start and really the issue should be put to the Town Board and that’s another piece of this. We generically called it a ‘plan’
Bob Butts: If we did this ‘plan’ wouldn’t there be a concern with litigation if we didn’t follow 272a? 
Bill Bogle:It’s  not something I’ve seen. You can adopt it following the guidelines of 272 and not make it a mandatory 272a adoption.
Bob Butts: What is the difference ?

Bill Bogle: You would avoid the periodic review and therefore the expense. BobButts : Couldn’t we just say that we would do the review every 20 years?

Bill Bogle  Yes but then you get into the expense of a review.
BobButts But we’re doing that now.
Bill Bogle: This is an issue which the town board would have to wrangle with.

Bob Butts  The committee wants to have a stand alone document ,rather than an amendment.Really we’re coming up with an all encompassing document not like we’re just tweaking.

Bill Bogle: I just want to reiterate what County Planning said- that really what you’re talking about is what’s your cost factor going to be because if you’re doing a complete ‘plan’, a stand alone document, your expenses may be significantly higher.
Carol Hanlon: How is that? I don’t understand.

Bill Bogle: You are going to have give this to someone to put this together. If not cost of consultant would be less, the cost of EIS would be less.

Bob Butts: If we going in the direction of the Codes Committee ,there are going to be some fairly substantial changes ,increased density zone in the town center,sewer & water. It might be false economy not to do SEQRA and have the whole thing bounced out on a challenge.

Tom Angell: Based upon feedback principally from CAC but also people who were concerned about the hamlet situations we came to the conclusion that people wanted more done than we had. We were headed in that direction when we had a shift. The point at which Codes Committee stopped we convinced ourselves that the current direction wasn’t sustainable. We were working with Neil Wilson on trying to do the 2 track method that he had mentioned but he had gotten to the point that we were working beyond his expertise;he’s a codes guy not a planner. It seemed the community was saying we want to update these maps, we want to look at more environmental issues, we want to integrate this into the document. The Codes Committee had never intended to do a Comprehensive Plan; it was always an Update. The Codes Committee spent many many many hours over many years working on this and I would hate to see us go down this path of expanded work and then as you say there’s a financial commitment involved. I think the Town Board needs to have some idea in terms of what kind of financial commitment of money is involved. I would hate to see us go down this path and then the Town Board says ‘we weren’t looking to spend this kind of money.’ Currently in the town budget there is approx $20k, some allocated,some not which seems not to be sufficient to go down the path the committee seems wants to go down. There should be some kind of financial agreement up front before we spin our wheels and do all this work.
Jan Weido: The major problem people seemed to have was with the town center.

Spence Hall: The problem they had before was they were getting so specific because they were trying to do the zoning and the plan at the same time.

Carol Hanlon: We did not go to the Town Board asking for money for this because we did not know how much it would cost. Our plan was that we were going to work as a committee at the same time we were going to ask the consultants to give us a proposal based on the same things. So we were going to keep the cost low as it was going to be our plan not the planner’s. 

Bill Bogle: The biggest concern is that the plan is only a piece of this project. The codification is the next step which has another cost. The Town Board would need to plan for those 2 expenses and figure out how they’re going to fit that in the budget in a very compact time.. If you’re going to add $100k to $200k to the budget that’s going to have an impact. 

Carol Hanlon :I don’t see that happening. When the Codes Committee worked, it didn’t have budget and it spent almost $60K.

Tom Angell: Over how many years?
Carol Hanlon:Mostly over a year and a half and most of money went to Neil Wilson.We started out with a budget of $20k and I am probably the only one in this room who went to the budget meetings as they were held during the day and I remember very specifically no one had any idea of how much to put in for finishing this effort. I remember Dave Tetor  saying “let’s just put $20K in the line item as we’re almost finished with the update”. So that’s how we ended up that amount.I just don’t see this committee taking $50k,$80k.Maybe I’m not being realistic.
Bill Bogle: If you do the plan yourself there could be a question of it being challenged. If you did it yourself someone could say” you did this wrong and this wrong”. There is some question of what you get when you do it yourself .
Conrad Levenson: We never intended to do it ourselves.

Bob Butts: Throughout mostly 2009 we were trying to mostly do it ourselves with the help of citizens, Charlie Shaw and mostly the CAC. Problem is that we lost all control over the time. Volunteers cannot be made to adhere to a schedule.

Bill Bogle: The other issue you have to be careful with is that often you will get a consultant who will give you what they do.

Conrad  Levenson: We are very sensitive to the issue. We’re looking for a particular kind of consultant.

Carol Hanlon: The planner we would choose would be someone familiar with a small town such as ours and has experience with Comprehensive Plans. And another planner, if it was same person it would be great, in terms of doing the zoning.
Bob Butts : We also have to adopt the zoning. Or at least the Town Board does.

Bill Bogle: Maybe the only way to do a budget issue, is through the RFP. Get enough response and properly examine it to see if the cost fits. The good news is that you don’t have to take the lowest bidder as it is for professional services.

Conrad Levenson: We’re setting very specific criteria for the evaluation.

Jan Weido: We haven’t even talked about the form yet. If you look at the 1980 Plan there’s a lot of filler in there. 
Steve Gotovitch: You have to develop a land use map. That’s part of the Master Plan,not the zoning law. You have to have a vision of what’s going on and a use table later on .Part of my problem with the Codes Committee was that is was going to be a tweak so we went off on this endeavor where the only consideration we had was there was going to be no less opportunity for people coming into town just that it would be smart to be grown in a dense area .I think the foundation of the Codes Committee was shaky at best and there are a lot of nuts and bolts we can take from it but I think it’s useless because of its shaky foundation. There are 2 prices involved in this: the political price and the real price which these guys out here (the town board) have to deal with. We didn’t have a budget with the last one.It just meandered on longer than we ever thought
it would. Personally, I don’t find much useful stuff in there from beginning to end, in all our work.(the Update to the 1980 Plan).It was a piecemeal, patchwork quilt.
Jan Weido: When the RFP comes back it’s kind of a shopping list and we can say or the Town Board can say,okay based on what we’re doing ‘ no we don’t want this, and okay that is in.’
Carol Hanlon : No, it’s not quite that. It’s more of a vision of what we want. We have to get through the vision part of it first. By the time we do that, the vision part of it will also be something we get back in the RFP.
Steve Gotovitch: RFP is premier to what we’re doing.

Conrad Levenson: We’re going to do our work first until the RFP comes back.

Bill Bogle; You also have the right under the RFP to re-bid it.

Jan Weido: What are the triggers for this to be a neg dec?
Bill Bogle:Your planner is going to give you a better idea of what that is. You can do an EIS statement depending on what you do but you won’t know that up front.

Tom Angell: What are you suggesting we do? We’ve set on a course,we were heading in a direction ,we changed courses. Are you suggesting we keep going in that same direction?

Bill Bogle: My suggestion is, and I have not been involved in the Codes Committee meeting and the Master Plan meetings,there are a lot of things which have not changed; most of those values hold true. 
Tom Angell: Are you suggesting we put out the RFP or not?

Bill Bogle: You’ve got to put out the RFP to get a scope idea of what you’re going to spend and the Town Board needs to know that as well. It’s like the highway garage: you know you’re going to have to do it, it’s just a question of where does it fit with all of the expenses.

Tom Angell: We’ve prepared the draft RFP. Do you think we need to change it or can we send it out the way it is.

Bill Bogle: My comments have been that you put in an hourly rate. You may want to carve out and do some selections. You may even need to get a planner in on an hourly rate to tell you what your best options are.

Tom Angell: Have we put that in the RFP?

Carol Hanlon: Yes we have. The other thing we did was we took out the negotiation statement as you( Bill) said we would then have to negotiate with everyone. But the other thing you said, in the terms of the plan, were that the use of the terms ‘Comprehensive Plan’, ‘Master Plan’ were inconsistently used throughout the document.
Bill Bogle; I think that is something you have to agree what you want to do or the Town Board had to tell you what to do.
Steve Gotovich :TheTown Board named us in January. So we were named the Master Plan. Am I right? 

Carol Hanlon: No,that’s not what happened.
Steve Gotovich:Well ,the Town Board is here, so let’s hear from them.

From the floor,Mark D’Agostino said: In March the Town Board passed a resolution stating that refers to you as the Master Plan/Codes Committee.
Carol Hanlon:I don’t care what we call it as long as we’re consistent.
Conrad Levenson: But it does matter what we call it. In the industry there are terms which have different meanings which are perceived and understood in a certain way. You have to choose those words carefully.
Bill Bogle: If you say Comprehensive Plan, most planners would say that encompasses everything from soup to nuts. If you say we have a master Plan and we’re looking to update it then that may be a different thing.

Spence Hall: is there anything different about adopting a Comprehensive Plan under 272a? 

Bill Bogle: Some people would say that it’s a Comprehensive Plan and you don’t adopt it under 272a, you have to clearly say you opt out of 272a. The Comprehensive  Plan is like the constitution, the flexible document,. You might have to do an amendment every once in a while. It’s the living document and then you have the laws,which are the zoning.

Conrad Levenson:In our RFP we ‘re talking about a Comprehensive Plan, but we made it clear that it’s based on  based on a history and a collection of documents. I don’t know if you get a ‘soup to nuts’ impression after reading that.
From the floor,Mark D’Agostino said :Just a couple of things. As far as the name is concerned there was a Board resolution back in March calling it Master Plan, so there’s your name. 
In terms of what to call the plan, I think we should refrain from making it confusing calling it a Comprehensive Plan gives the appearance that it would be following section 272a. I don’t understand why we just can’t find a different name. References to Comprehensive Plan could get us into trouble from either a planner or a smart attorney.Yes, we can adopt most of it,some of it, but we need flexibility so refraining from calling it Comprehensive Plan is the best thing.
Carol Hanlon; But you don’t have to use 272a if you use the term Comprehensive Plan. And the other thing,Mark,is that the resolution that you are talking about calls us totally The Master Plan/Codes Committee. So if you guys on the Board want to call us the Master Plan Committee you have to pass another resolution. If you’re going to do that, why not pass a resolution and call us the Comprehensive Plan Committee?
    Mark D’Agostino: Well, there’s already a resolution calling you the Master    Plan/Codes Committee so why get hung up on a name?
Conrad Levenson: Well ,we’re not dealing with the Codes.

Mark D’Agostino: I know ,but to get hung up on a name..

Conrad Levenson: Yes, but the name implies that we’re working on something we’re not.

Bob Butts: Bill you say, although we should opt out of 272a  we should still follow it as a guideline. I view 272a as being a safe haven.

    Mark D’Agostino: But then we don’t have flexibility. Wouldn’t we have to be in 
strict compliance?
Bob Butts: Yes, but Zoning always has to be in accordance with the Comprehensive Plan.

Bill Bogle: My impression is that if you do 272a you will do 272a for the rest of time. There are certain restrictions and if you want I can do research on what those are.The other thing I have to mention which I know you are all aware of, is that we are in our 4th year of our moratorium. Your ambitious plan to adopt all of this in 9 months,-good luck. There may come a time when the Town Board may decide to lay down the moratorium while you continue to work on the plan.
Carol Hanlon: We really don’t have 9 months left (on the moratorium) as we’re now in May.

Bill Bogle: Not even that as you have to do it a month before. You have to have a public meeting.
Jan Weido: Really the big issue is the large lot sub-divisions, if there are going to be any as the market is still protecting it. We really should be thinking about those large lots and how we want to develop them in an environmentally sound way.
Bill Bogle: I agree that there‘s been a change in development. I would note that people are more apt to raise the issues right now, more challenge the process. If you change the zoning law and you don’t change the plan you raise your risk level.
Jan Weido: We’re not going to get through the Master Plan & the  Zoning in the next four months and  past the next moratorium.
Carol Hanlon (The moratorium extension) is not a decision this committee makes. That’s a Board decision, so no matter what we do it’s not going to make a difference with that. If we say we’re going to work to the moratorium we’ll be doing nothing.

Tom Angell: So in the RFP if we use the words Master Plan, take out the negotiation and put in an hourly wage, is it then acceptable to you.

Bill Bogle: I don’t have a problem with the RFP. I looked at it and noted ,for my own sake that the use of Comprehensive Plan  and Master Plan was inconsistent. I wasn’t trying to cause any more issues.I don’t approve anything.

Carol Hanlon: Yes but it’s your recommendation to the Board we’re concerned about..

Tom Angell: So, you will say to the board ‘this rfp is ready to go out.’ Your thought is to change Comprehensive to Master, is that it?
Bill Bogle: Yes and I like the idea of updating the Master Plan, whether that’s a big document or small.

Carol Hanlon: As long as it’s a stand-alone document.

Conrad Levenson: you seem to feel if we include the word ‘update’ that it would send a clear message to the consultants.I have no big problem with including that word in effect we’re defining this thing as we go and when the consultants show up we’re going to hand them this stuff. So if it puts us at some competitive  advantage in getting appropriate bids back, I have no problem using that word.
Carol Hanlon: I really have to get a clarification. The resolution the Board passed called us the Master Plan/Codes Committee. Does the board now have to pass another resolution.

Bill Bogle:No they don’t.

Carol Hanlon: So we can just call ourselves the Master Plan Committee.

Carol Hanlon: (to Bill Bogle) Do you need to see the RFP re-done before you

say okay?

Bill Bogle: No

Carol Hanlon: (to mark D’Agostino:) Do you need to see the RFP re-done before you say okay? I’m not asking you formally

         Mark D’Agostino: As long as we see it before the next meeting.

Carol Hanlon: I can’t post it on the committee website but I can make the changes and re-send it out.

Bill Bogle: The Town Board will want me to see it anyway.

Bob Butts: When would the Town Board need to see it in advance of the meetings next week?

       Mark D’Agostino: For me, the day before the workshop is fine. I can’t speak    for anybody else.

Carol Hanlon: So Sunday is fine with you.

      Mark D’Agostino :We’ve already seen it so it shouldn’t be a big deal.

Carol Hanlon: So, I will change wherever it says Comprehensive Plan and put Master Plan and add “updated” to it, stand-alone update. Bill, what would we call the Plan when we go to the Town Board?

Bill Bogle: That’s up to you. You can even called a restated one or if you really wanted to get bad you could call it a Comprehensive Statement of the Update of the Master Plan. The content is the key thing.
At this point, Bill Bogle and members of the Town Board left the meeting.
2). Approval of the Minutes. The minutes were reviewed and changed according to recommendations. The minutes were adopted .with the changes. : 7 yes, 1 abstention.
3) Recording Secretary responses. There were 3 responses received. Carol Hanlon
called all 3 applicants and interviewed the two who responded back, Michelle Turck and Indira Bachelet. After discussion and review of applications, the Committee voted  7- yes, 1 –abstention (Steve Gotovitch), to recommend Michelle Turck to the Town Board next week.

4) Dave Clauser Sewer & Water Study.  The Committee did not vote on what would be done with the balance of the contract. We have a past expiration date.
Discussion followed relative to whether we needed to continue the study. We need copies of his hand drawn maps, as he committed to supply. Tom Angell stated that we originally wanted to identify a wellhead protection area. Bob Butts stated his concern was that we are going to need further services of his firm once we get up and running. The Committee reviewed the entire list of items on the contract and that items which were still unaddressed need to be identified. The question was asked: can we extend it for another 18 months? If Dave would extend it for that period the question came up as to whether the cost would still apply. In the meantime we could tell him to stop where he is for now. The Committee decided to ask the Chair to go back to Dave and DCW&WA and see if there was a way to extend the contract date 18 months, address the cost so far out in terms and to put the Contract on hold for now.  Carol Hanlon will also ask Dave to specifically give written responses to all items in the contract which he has completed so far and will coordinate this with DCW&WA. Conrad Levenson proposed that we ask the consultant how much more of this contract we need.
5) Other Issues.

       Eric Rosenfeld sent in an email noting his resignation from the Committee. 

The Committee voted unanimously to send him and Dave Tetor letters of thanks. Resignation doesn’t go to the Town Board. 

 Steve Gotovitch requested that we put the question of attrition of the Committee on the next Agenda. Are we going to replace anyone? We also  have attendance issues. Town Board has already  passed a motion that they will let us appoint any new members. We will discuss this at the next meeting.
The next meeting will be on May 18th . The Committee was asked by the Chair to review documents which they were given so we could start to have an approach to the Master Plan discussed at the next meeting. The issue of creating sub-committees will also be discussed at that time.

Meeting was adjourned at 9:40PM.

Respectfully submitted,

Carol Hanlon

5/13/10

